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July 7, 2015
The Honorable Larry Phillips
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Phillips:
The enclosed ordinance, if approved, will ratify the King County Corrections Guild (Department of Adult and Juvenile Detention) collective bargaining agreement for the period of January 1, 2013, through December 31, 2016, which will enable King County to continue to provide corrections services to the residents of King County.
This agreement covers approximately 530 employees in the Department of Adult and Juvenile Detention.  This bargaining unit consists of Corrections Officers and Corrections Sergeants who work in the King County Corrections Facility and the Maleng Regional Justice Center.  These are the uniformed officers who supervise the jail populations at the County’s two corrections facilities.
Collective bargaining between King County and the King County Corrections Guild was a long process that ultimately cumulated in an interest arbitration decision and award, issued on May 18, 2015.  Prior to being certified for interest arbitration, the parties reached various tentative agreements on portions of language that have been incorporated into the new contract.  However, they remained deadlocked on issues of wage increases, parking for day shift employees of the downtown jail, whether sick leave should count toward the overtime threshold, the practice ammunition allowance and the duration of the contact.

The arbitration panel’s decision and award concluded the collective bargaining process.  The collective bargaining agreement has incorporated both the tentative agreements that were reached by the parties at the bargaining table and the results of the interest arbitration decision and award.  At the bargaining table, the parties were able to make some changes to terms and conditions of employment that will provide greater certainty and predictability on issues like overtime assignments and shift rotations, among other things.  The interest arbitration panel decided the issue of wage increases for the four year contract term.  Wage increases will be 3.09% for 2013, 2.67% for 2014, 2.00% for 2015 and 2.50% for 2016.
This agreement furthers the goals of the County’s Strategic Plan by supporting the department’s mission of ensuring that offending individuals are appropriately detained or sanctioned.
The settlement reached is a product of good faith collective bargaining between King County and the Union.  The agreement compares favorably with other settlements and is within our capacity to finance.  This agreement has been reviewed by the Office of the Prosecuting Attorney, Civil Division.

Thank you for your consideration of this ordinance.  This important legislation will help King County residents because it will allow King County to staff its corrections facilities.  I encourage you to support this ordinance.
If you have questions, please contact Patti Cole-Tindall, Director, Office of Labor Relations, at 206-263-2878.

Sincerely,

Dow Constantine

King County Executive
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ATTN:  Carolyn Busch, Chief of Staff



  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council


Carrie S. Cihak, Chief of Policy Development, King County Executive Office


Dwight Dively, Director, Office of Performance, Strategy and Budget


Patti Cole-Tindall, Director, Office of Labor Relations
